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PASTORAL STATEMENT OF U.S. CATHOLIC BISHOPS  

ON PEOPLE WITH DISABILITIES 
 
Excerpts from the Pastoral Statement of U.S. Catholic Bishops on People with Disabilities 
November 1978.  

...As pastors of the Church in America, we are committed to working for a deeper 
understanding of both the pain and the potential of our neighbors who are blind, deaf, 
mentally retarded, emotionally impaired, who have special learning problems, or who suffer 

from single or multiple physical handicaps—all those whom disability may set apart. We call 
upon people of good will to reexamine their attitudes toward their brothers and sisters with 
disabilities and promote their well-being, acting with the sense of justice and the 
compassion that the Lord so clearly desires. Further, realizing the unique gifts individuals 
with disabilities have to offer the Church, we wish to address the need for their integration 
into the Christian community and their fuller participation in its life. 

For most Catholics the community of believers is embodied in the local parish. The parish is 
the door to participation for individuals with disabilities, and it is the responsibility of the 
pastor and lay leaders to make sure that this door is always open. We noted above that the 
task, on occasion, may not be an easy one; involving some people in parish life may 
challenge the ingenuity and commitment of the entire congregation. Yet, in order to be loyal 
to its calling, to be truly pastoral, the parish must make sure that it does not exclude any 

Catholic who wishes to take part in its activities. 

The most obvious obstacle to participation in parish activities faced by many people with 
disabilities is the physical design of parish buildings. Structurally inaccessible buildings are 
at once a sign and a guarantee of their isolation from the community. Sometimes all that is 
required to remedy the situation is the installation of outside ramps and railings, increased 
lighting, minor modification of toilet facilities, and perhaps, the removal of a few pews and 

kneelers. In other cases, major alterations and redesign of equipment may be called for. 
Each parish must examine its own situation to determine the feasibility of such alterations. 
Mere cost must never be the exclusive consideration, however, since the provisions of free 
access to religious functions for all interested people is a pastoral duty. 

Whenever parishes contemplate new construction, they should make provision in their plans 
for the needs of individuals with disabilities. If both new construction and the adaptation of 
present buildings are out of the question, the parish should devise other ways to reach its 
members with disabilities. In cooperation with them, parish leaders may locate substitute 
facilities, for example, or make a concerted effort to serve at home those who cannot come 
to church. 

 
 
 
 
 


